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TWO	BACKGROUND	ARTICLES for	European	Parliament	SEDE Meeting	29	
January	2015 from	Dr	Rebecca	Johnson
Also	attached,	my	Bulletin	of	the	Atomic	Scientists article	summarising	the	outcome	of	the	
2010	NPT	Review	Conference,	which	provides	context.		
See	also	the	Acronym	Institute	for	Disarmament	Diplomacy	website	for	further	materials	and	
articles	www.acronym.org.uk
See	also	openDemocracy for	further	articles	from	Rebecca	Johnson	on	NPT	developments,	
including	all	relevant	meetings	between	2015-2010,	and	on	the	Oslo,	Nayarit	and	Vienna	
conferences	on	the	humanitarian	impacts	of	nuclear	weapons	(HINW)	2013-2014,	as	well	as	
other	related	nuclear	and	security	issues.

1)	NUCLEAR	NON-PROLIFERATION	IN	A	TIME	WARP
Article	authored	by	Rebecca	Johnson,	published	in	openDemocracy on	13	May	2014,	as	the	
NPT	Preparatory	Committee	meeting	ended	in	New	York.
https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/rebecca-johnson/nuclear-nonproliferation-in-time-
warp

The	mood	was	cheerful	as	the	international	Non-Proliferation	Treaty	conference	ended	in	New	
York	on	Friday.		But	the	good	atmosphere	was	sustained	by	sweeping	under	the	carpet	all	the	
important	– and	tough	– issues,	including	obstacles	to	nuclear	disarmament,	the	deployed	
arsenals of	NATO	and	Russia,	efforts	to	make	the	Middle	East	nuclear	free,	and	new	initiatives	to	
prevent	the	catastrophic	humanitarian	consequences	inherent	in	the	use,	production	and	
proliferation	of	nuclear	weapons.	

On	Friday,	the	UN-hosted	meeting	of	around	140	of	the	190	states	that	are	party	to	the	1968	
nuclear	Non-Proliferation	Treaty	ended	with	procedural	successes but	no	agreement	on	the	
substantive	issues,	including	nuclear	disarmament,	safety	and	security	of	nuclear	
technologies	and	the	Middle	East.		It	was	good	news	that	this	meeting	obtained	early	
consensus	on	the	agenda	for	the	more	important	2015	NPT	Review	Conference,	scheduled	for	
four	weeks	next	April-May.		It	was	also	helpful	that	this	meeting	could	agree	on	allocation	of	
issues	to	committees,	background documents	and	most	of	the	conference	posts	for	2015.	
No-one	has	yet	been	nominated	to	chair	the	2015	Review	Conference,	but	it	is	expected	that	
the	African	Group	– whose	turn	it	is	– will	soon	put	a	name	forward.	

The	successes	on	getting	procedural	decisions	adopted	were	not	accompanied	by	any	
substantive	agreements,	however.		The	Chair,	Peruvian	Ambassador	Enrique	Roman-Morey,	
was	obliged	by	the	rules	of	procedure	to	seek	consensus	on	recommendations	for	the	2015	
Review	Conference.	He	made	a	solid	diplomatic	effort	to	pull	together	a	paper summarising	
recommendations	that	he	thought	might	be	accepted.	As	with	much	of	diplomacy,	he	used	
agreed	language	from	previous	meetings	to	paper	over	cracks	in	the	most	significant	– and	
contentious	– areas,	and	consulted	with	certain	countries	more	than	others.		Common	
denominator	compromises	meant	that	all	sides	complained	that	the	paper	did	not	reflect	
their	views	and	failed	to	take	account	of	important	changes	since	the	last	review	conference	
in	2010.		

The	Arab	Group	and	Non-Aligned	Movement	(NAM)	of	mostly	developing	‘global	south’	
countries	argued	that	the	Chair’s	draft	failed	to	reflect	their	groups’	proposals	for	more	action	
on	disarmament	and	the	Middle	East.		They	pointed	out	that	the	concrete	undertaking	in	
2010	to	hold	a	Conference	in	2012	to	discuss	how	to	move	forward	towards	ridding	the	
Middle	East	of	nuclear	and	other	weapons	of	mass	destruction	(WMD)	had	not	been	
implemented,	and	there	was	still	no	date	to	hold	the	conference.		They	also	wanted	the	
recommendations	to	include	an	explicit	call	on	Israel	to	join	the	NPT	as	a	non-nuclear	state.		
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Nonetheless,	they	said	they would	be	willing	to	use	the	draft	text	as	a	basis	for	continued	
negotiations.		

Ireland,	speaking	on	behalf	of	the	New	Agenda	Coalition	(NAC)	of	six	significant	non-nuclear	
nations	from	Latin	America,	Africa,	Europe	and	the	Pacific,	had	submitted	three	significant	
working	papers,	covering		nuclear	disarmament,	‘the	humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons: 
known risks and consequences’, and ‘Article	VI	of	the NPT’.	Ambassador	Patricia	O’Brien	joined	
others	in	publicly	appreciating	the	Chair’s	efforts	but	expressing	disappointment	that	
developments	since	2010	and	most	if	not	all	the	progressive	proposals	on	disarmament	had	
been	left	out.		Ireland,	Mexico	and	Egypt	openly	argued	for	devoting	the	remaining	sessions	of	
the	PrepCom	to	negotiating	more	representative	recommendations.	By	contrast,	the	United	
States	and	Russia	argued	that	the	draft’s	weaknesses	with	regard	to	the	Middle	East	and	
other	issues	would	be	impossible	to	resolve	in	the	remaining	time.		Saying	that	it	was	more	
important	to	maintain	the	good	atmosphere	that	characterised	this	meeting,	they	proposed	
that	the	draft	should	be	reissued	as	a	working	paper,	making	clear	that	these	were	the	Chair’s	
personal	recommendations	and	not	the	product	of	collective	negotiations.		And	that’s	what	
happened.		We	got	the	rest	of	the	day	off,	Roman-Morey	improved	his	draft	on	the	basis	of	the	
comments	he	had	received,	and	this	was	issued	as	the	Chair’s	own	recommendations	to	2015	
in	Working	Paper	46.		The	next	morning	the	PrepCom	swiftly	adopted	the	procedural	
decisions	and	finished	early.	

By	avoiding	the	contentious	issues,	the	good	atmosphere	prevailed	to	the	end.		
But	at	the	expense	of	tackling	the	real	world	nuclear	challenges	that	perpetuate	
nuclear	weapons	and	undermine	collective	efforts	to	make	concrete	progress	
towards	ridding	the	world	of	nuclear	weapons,	as	mandated	by	this	treaty	and	
many	UN	resolutions.

Despite	earlier	fears	and	predictions,	the	growing	conflicts	convulsing	Ukraine	and	the	
military	sabre	ratting	in	the	Pacific	did	not	visibly	sour	the	atmosphere,	though	the	issues	
bubbled just	below	the	surface.	Where	nuclear	issues	are	concerned,	the	‘P5’	nuclear-armed	
Security	Council	members	– the	United	States,	Russia,	France,	China	and	the	UK	- increasingly	
bond	together.	There	is	a	positive	side	to	this.	One	of	the	highlights	this	week	was	the	long-
awaited	signing	by	the	P5	of	negotiated	security	protocols	for	Kazakhstan,	Kyrgyzstan,	
Tajikistan,	Turkmenistan	and	Uzbekistan,	following	negotiations	on	a	Central	Asian	Nuclear	
Weapon Free	Zone.		And	it	can	be	negative,	such	as	the	joint	decision	these	nuclear-armed	
states	took	to	boycott	the	International	Conferences	on	the	Humanitarian	Impacts	of	Nuclear	
Weapons	held	in	Oslo	in	March	2013 and	in	Nayarit	in	February	2014.		All	five	have	vested	
considerable	political	and	economic	resources	in	maintaining	nuclear	arsenals	and	status.	
Faced	with	growing	pressure	to	comply	in	concrete	ways	with	long-standing	nuclear	
disarmament	obligations	under	the	NPT,	the	P5	delegations	presented	a	united	front,	and	
highlighted	their	efforts,	such	as	compiling	a	glossary	of	nuclear	definitions	they	might	one	
day	be	able	to	agree	on.	

Their	attitude	epitomises	what	is	wrong	with	the	NPT.		It	is	generally	agreed	that	it	served	a	
useful	purpose	in	the	past,	particularly	in	the	years	between	1968	and	1995.		But	what	role	
does	the	NPT	play	now?		Many	now	argue	that	the	decision	to	extend	the	treaty	and	make	it	
permanent	in	1995	was	a	strategic	mistake	that	embedded	the	privileges	of	nuclear-armed	
states	at	the	expense	of	the	vast	majority	of	nuclear	free	nations.	

The	entry	into	force	of	the	NPT	in	1970	undoubtedly	influenced	the	nuclear	policies	of	
governments	and	helped	to	constrain	the	spread	of	nuclear	weapons	during	the	Cold	War.	



3

But	the	burden	of	obligations	have	always	fallen	more	heavily	on	nuclear	free	countries.	The	
“P5”	use	the	NPT	to	justify	their	nuclear	weapons	policies,	including	modernisation	of	
arsenals.		And	because	the	NPT	invented	a	two	tier	system	with	different	requirements	for	
five	defined	‘nuclear-weapon	states’	and	the	rest,	it	lets	states	off	the	hook	if	they	refuse	to	
sign,	as	India,	Pakistan	and	Israel	have	done.	And	when	faced	with	North	Korea	announcing	
its	withdrawal	in	2002	and	then	its	nuclear	weapons	production	and	testing,	the	NPT	parties	
appeared	weak	and	toothless.	

The	two-tier	regime	might	have	seemed	practical	in	the	cold	war,	but	it	has	fed	into	
nationalist	arguments	that	obstruct	and	weaken	nonproliferation	and	disarmament	efforts	in	
the	post	cold	war	world.		The	NPT	requires	disarmament	and	non-proliferation	but	doesn’t	
even	mention	the	use,	deployment	or	stockpiling	of	nuclear	weapons.		So	the	countries	that	
already	possess	the	weapons	argue	that	it’s	permissible	to	carry	on	with	active	
modernisation	and	deployment	operations	as	well	as	doctrines	of	“deterrence”	that	involve	
nuclear	targeting	and	sharing	bombs	as	part	of	military	alliances	with	“non-nuclear”	weapon	
states.		In	the	absence	of	disarmament,	is	it	any	wonder	that	nuclear	weapons	look	desirable	
to	some	leaders?		

As	Ireland’s	ambassador	to	the	NPT,	Patricia	O’Brien	stated,	the	“security	reasons”	given	by	
nuclear-armed	states	are	“in	effect,	an	unintended	invitation	to	proliferate”.		Ireland	is	
credited	as	the	key	diplomatic	originator	of	the	resolution	that	gave	rise	to	the	NPT.		Ireland	
also	founded	the	New	Agenda	Coalition	in	1998,	working	closely	with	civil	society	from	
around	the	world	to	drive	an	innovative	and	successful	strategy	to	get	agreement	at	the	2000	
NPT	Review	Conference	on	a	multifaceted	programme	of	“thirteen	steps” to	achieve	nuclear	
disarmament,	which	the	P5	nuclear-armed	states	agreed	to.		The	ease	with	which	the	P5	have	
ignored	those	agreements	in	the	past	14	years	has	contributed	to	undermining	the	NPT.	

Though	many	of	the	challenges	are	political,	it	has	to	be	recognised	that	the	
NPT’s	structure	is	a	big	part	of	the problem.

In	failing	to	prohibit	the	use,	deployment,	and	stockpiling	of	nuclear	weapons,	the	NPT	is	way	
behind	more	recent	international	disarmament	treaties,	including	the	other	WMD	treaties	
that	prohibit	biological	and	chemical	weapons	and	require	their	total	elimination.		By	
instituting	two	different	classes	of	state	and	failing	to	create	the	kind	of	universally	applicable	
obligations	prohibiting	use	that	are	found	in	other	global	treaties,	the	NPT	gets	in	the	way	of	
nuclear	prohibitions	and	obligations	becoming	universalised.		One	reason	for	promoting	
negotiations	on	a	universally	applicable	nuclear	weapons	ban	treaty	is	to	create	universally	
applicable,	non-discriminatory	international	law.	

As	we	saw	recently	with	chemical	weapons,	the	use	of	those	WMD	in	Syria	was	addressed	
legally	through	applying	the	Chemical	Weapons	Convention (CWC)	even	though	the	Syrian	
government	had	not	(at	that	time)	signed	the	CWC.		The	NPT	can’t	pay	that	important	role	
under	international	common	law	because	the	prohibitions	and	obligations	apply	differently	
to	certain	states.	North	Korea,	India	and	Pakistan	are	happy	to	say	they	would	join	the	NPT	as	
‘nuclear-weapon	states’	but	will	not	accept	non-nuclear	obligations	under	that	treaty.	Israel	is	
a	‘freerider’	on	the	regime,	able	to	exert	pressure	on	US	positions	from	the	comfort	of	a	
ringside	seat,	as	NPT	meetings	wrestle	unproductively	to	make	progress	on	making	the	
Middle	East	a	zone	free	of	nuclear	weapons.		

In	view	of	the	importance and	attention	given	to	the	NPT	by	so	many	of	our	governments,	
civil	society	is	stuck	in	a	double	bind.		Having	tried	to	make	the	regime	work	better	and	
deliver	progress	on	disarmament,	we’re	stuck	with	almost	annual	meetings	and	five-yearly	
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review	conferences	that	absorb	considerable	resources	without	achieving	much	in	the	real	
world.		There’s	a	large	‘business-as-usual’	industry	attached	to	the	NPT	in	many	of	the	
nuclear-armed	and	alliance	states,	co-opting	and	trapping	too	many	academics	and	NGOs	in	
the	non-proliferation	narrative	dominated	by	the	P5.	This	is	fuelled	by	funders	that	have	
downgraded	peace	and	disarmament	and	increasingly	make	the	NPT	and	US-Russian	arms	
reductions	their	priorities	for	grants.		Ignoring	the	NPT	or	carping	from	the	sidelines isn’t	the	
answer	either,	since	that	just	renders	civil	society	invisible	as	far	as	most	governments	are	
concerned.		
The	run-up	to	the	2015	NPT	Review	Conference	provides	us	with	unprecedented	
opportunities	as	well	as	challenges.		It	may	look	like	a	game	played	by	governments	and	
NGOs,	but	the	humanitarian	stakes	are	deadly	serious.		Austria’s	ambassador	Alexander	
Kmentt	chose	this	PrepCom	to	invite	all	governments	and	relevant	civil	society	to	participate	
in	the	Third	International	Conference	on	the	Humanitarian	Impacts	of	Nuclear	Weapons,	
which	will	be	held	in	Vienna	on	8-9	December.	The	next	year	will	see	the	NPT	circus	create	a	
great	deal	of	sound	and	fury,	but	probably	not	much	else.		If	the	Chair’s	recommendations	
from	this	PrepCom	are	the	most	the	P5 will	accept,	what	will	happen?	

The	many	NGOs	that	have	become	partners	in	the	International	Campaign	to	Abolish	Nuclear	
Weapons recognise	that	to	carry	the	governments	we	need,	we	have	to	connect	humanitarian	
initiatives	for	a	globally	applicable	treaty	to	ban	and	eliminate	nuclear	weapons	with	the	
existing,	partially	applicable	NPT	regime.		As	before,	it	will	be	a	juggling	act	for	civil	society	to	
be	informed	enough	to	exercise	influence	without	becoming	coopted,	irrelevant	or	sunk	
under	the	NPT’s	flawed	premises	and	vested	interests.	This	will	be	a	major	challenge	in	the	
coming	year.

Governments	are	fond	of	calling	the	NPT	the	cornerstone	of	nonproliferation.	Cornerstones	
need	to	be	built	on,	or	they	end	up	as	stumbling	blocks	half	hidden	in	weeds.	So	let’s	use	the	
NPT	cornerstone	to	construct	more	secure	walls	and	fix	in	place	a	higher,	broader	roof	for	the	
world	without	nuclear	weapons	that	people	all	over	the	world	want.	In	2015	we	cannot	let	
the	NPT carry	on	being	a	stumbling	block	used	by	nuclear-armed	states	to	break	
disarmament’s	legs!	

2)	The	Austrian	Pledge	to	Ban	Nuclear	Weapons
Article	authored	by	Rebecca	Johnson,	published	in	openDemocracy	on	15	December	2014,	
summarising	the	outcome	of	the Vienna	International	Conference	on	the	Humanitarian	
Impacts	of	Nuclear	Weapons
https://www.opendemocracy.net/5050/rebecca-johnson/austrian-pledge-to-ban-nuclear-
weapons

After	summarising	the	findings	of	the	Third	International	Conference	on	the	Humanitarian	
Impacts	of	Nuclear	Weapons,	the	Austrian	hosts	launched	a	national	pledge	that	creates	
exciting	new	opportunities	for	all	governments	and	civil	society	to	stigmatise,	ban	and	eliminate	
nuclear	weapons.

The	Third	International	Conference	on	the	Humanitarian	Impacts	of	Nuclear	Weapons	
(HINW),	attended	by	at	least	158	governments	and	a	wide	range	of	civil	society	actors,	closed
on	Tuesday	with	a	commitment	and	call	by	the	Austrian	government	to	“identify	and	pursue	
effective	measures	to	fill	the	legal	gap	for	the	prohibition	and	elimination	of	nuclear	
weapons”.		This	commitment	formed	part	of	a	compelling	“Austrian	Pledge” delivered	at	the	
end	of	the	Conference	by	the	Secretary-General	of	Austria’s	Foreign	Ministry,	Dr	Michael	
Linhart.		He	said	that	that	the	facts	and	findings	of	the	Conference	– as	well	as	previous	HINW	
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conferences	held	in	 Oslo and	Nayarit – had	convinced	Austria	to	go	beyond	the Chair’s	
Summary which	was	the	expected	outcome	of	the	meeting.		

Read	by	Ambassador	Alexander	Kmentt,	who	had	done	more	than	anyone	else	to	make	the	
Vienna	HINW	Conference	an	organisational	and	substantive	success,	the	Chair’s	Summary	
presented	a	comprehensive	and	balanced	“birds	eye	view”,	highlighting	the	main	findings	
from	the	in-depth	panels	and	the	major	themes	drawn	from	the	closing	debate,	in	which	over	
100	governments	and	some	representative	NGOs	from	all	round	the	world	had	participated.		

It	was	the	Austrian	Pledge,	however,	that	will	go	down	in	history.		Driven	by	“the	imperative	
of	human	security	for	all	and	to	promote	the	protection	of	civilians	against	risks	stemming	
from	nuclear	weapons”,		Austria	pledged	to	“cooperate	with	all	relevant	stakeholders,	states,	
international	organisations,	the	International	Red	Cross	and	Red	Crescent	Movements,	
parliamentarians	and	civil	society	to	stigmatise,	prohibit	and	eliminate	nuclear	weapons	in	
light	of	their	unacceptable	humanitarian	consequences	and	associated	risks”.		

Dr	Linhard	also	called	on	“nuclear	weapons	possessor	states”	to	take	“concrete	interim	
measures	to	reduce	the	risk	of		nuclear	weapons	detonations,	including	reducing	the	
operational	status	of	nuclear	weapons	and	moving	nuclear	weapons	away	from	deployment	
into	storage,	diminishing	the	role	of	nuclear	weapons	in	military	doctrines,	and	rapid	
reductions	of	all	types	of	nuclear	weapons.”	

The	Austrian	Pledge	is	being	widely	interpreted	as	a	call	for	negotiations	to	ban	nuclear	
weapons.	Carefully	worded,	it	unmistakably	takes	forward	the findings	of	the	Nayarit	
Conference,	including	the	conclusions	of	the	Chair,	Mexico’s	Vice	Minister	for	Multilateral	
Affairs	and	Human	Rights,	Juan	Manuel	Gómez	Robledo,	that	the	“broad-based	and	
comprehensive	discussions	on	the	humanitarian	impact	of	nuclear	weapons	should	lead	to	
the	commitment	of	states	and	civil	society	to	reach	new	international	standards	and	norms,	
through	a	legally	binding	instrument”.

With	the	next	review	conference	for	the	1968	Non-Proliferation	Treaty	(NPT)	scheduled	for	
May	2015,	Austria	promised	to	present	the	facts-based	discussions,	findings	and	compelling	
evidence	from	the	Vienna	HINW	conference to	“all	relevant	fora”,	particularly	the United	
Nations	and	NPT.		In	fact, the	designated	Chair	of	the	2015	NPT	conference,	the	distinguished	
Algerian	ambassador	Taous	Feroukhi,	co-chaired	one	of	the	Vienna	panels,	on	“Scenarios,	
Challenges	and	Capabilities	regarding	Nuclear	Weapons	Use	and	other	events”.		With	most	
NPT	states	parties	welcoming	how	the	Vienna,	Nayarit	and	Oslo	conferences	have	reframed	
the	debate	and	re-energised	efforts	to	fulfill	the	NPT’s	nuclear	disarmament	(Article	VI)	
obligations,	at	least	45	of	them	explicitly	called	for	further	multilateral	negotiations	to	
prohibit	nuclear	weapons.		It	is	clear	that most	NPT	states	see	humanitarian	disarmament	
approaches	and	implementation	of	the	NPT	as	mutually	reinforcing.		This	is	hardly	
surprising,	since	one	of	the	launch	pads	for	the	recent	humanitarian	initiatives	on	nuclear	
weapons	was	the	2010	NPT	review	conference.	Framing	the	disarmament	action	plan	in	the	
final	outcome	document	from	the	2010	NPT	conference was	this	important	paragraph:	“The	
Conference	expresses	its	deep	concern	at	the	catastrophic	humanitarian	consequences	of	any	
use	of	nuclear	weapons		and	reaffirms	the	need	for	all	States	at	all	times	to	comply	with	
applicable	international	law,	including	international	humanitarian	law.”		So	it	was	good	that	
the	Vienna	HINW	conference	brought	together	two	of	the	diplomats	most	responsible	for	the	
successful	outcome	of	the	2010	NPT	Review	Conference:	its	Chair,	Ambassador	Libran	
Cabactulan	of	the	Philippines,	and	Axel	Marschik,	the	Austrian	ambassador	who	had	
coordinated	the	NPT	agreements	on	practical	disarmament	steps	in	2010.	
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For	the	first	time	in	the	HINW	process	two	NPT	nuclear-armed	states	– the	United	States	and	
Britain	– attended,	as	well	as	India	and	Pakistan,	two	nuclear-armed	nations	that	have	
rejected	the	NPT.		In	addition,	though	the	Chinese	government	was	not	formally	represented	
behind	a	name	plate,	they	sent	observers	to	Vienna	to	keep	them	in	the	loop.		Though their	
participation	was	widely	welcomed,	the	statements	from	some	of	these	nuclear-armed	
governments	were	troubling,	underlining	their	desperate	reliance	on	nuclear	weaponry	
despite	all	the	evidence	demonstrating	the	security	dangers	and	military	uselessness	of	such	
weapons	of	mass	suffering.	

The	United	States	shocked	many	– including	its	own	allies	– by	following	the	powerful	
testimonies	of	two	survivors	of	American	nuclear	testing,	Michelle	Thomas	of	Utah,	USA and		
Abacca	Anjain-Maddison of	the	Marshall	Islands,	with	a	tone	deaf,	standard	text	that	just	
reiterated	US	nuclear	policies	and	positions.		Expressions	of	US	support	for	the	
Comprehensive	Test	Ban	Treaty	(CTBT)	are	not	enough,	when	it	looks	as	if	it	will	pass	its	20	
year	anniversary	without	entering	into	force,	despite	overwhelming	support	from	the	
American	people	as	well	as	ratifications	accomplished	by	over	160	other	UN	nations	(the	US,	
like	China,	signed	but	has	not	ratified).		

A	later US	statement from	Ambassador	Adam	Scheinman	tried	to	regain	some	of	the	goodwill	
engendered	by	the	Obama	administration’s	decision	to	participate	in	the	Vienna	HINW	
conference,	but	still	largely	missed	its	mark.		Evoking	the	speech	President	Obama	gave	in	
Prague in	April	2008	by	saying	that	“the	United	States	stands	with	all	those	here	who	seek	the	
peace	and	security of	a	world	without	nuclear	weapons”,	the	US	statement	noted	the	
“growing	political	will”	to	pursue	a	practical	disarmament	agenda.	Referring	to	“strategic	
stability”	with	Russia,	the	US	was	clearly	hoping	that	its	post	cold	war	reductions	in	the	role	
and	number	of	its	nuclear	weapons	would	suffice.	No	doubt	many	will	be	glad	to	hear	that	the	
US	wants	to	work	with	the	UK	and	others	to	“trust	and	verify	further	nuclear	reductions”	and	
deal	with	relevant	“technical	problems”.		If	the	US	and	UK	governments	can take	the	lead	in	
putting	the	technical	and	verification	solutions	in	place	to	persuade	their	nuclear-armed	
partners,	rivals	and	nuclear	establishments	to	achieve	genuine	disarmament,	that	would	be	
very	helpful.	But	that	doesn’t	mean	they	can	carry	on	modernising	and	producing	nuclear	
weapons.		Obama’s	Prague	endorsement	of	the	“voices	for	peace	and	progress”	was	evoked,	
but	the	US	still	ignores	that	these	voices	are	overwhelmingly	raised	in	favour	of	banning	
nuclear	weapons.	As	repeatedly	acknowledged	in	Vienna,	this	will	increase	the	pressure	on	
all	the	nuclear-armed	states	to	accelerate	and	accomplish	the	kinds	of	steps	that	the	United	
States	says	it	wants	to	take.	

Speaking	on	behalf	of	the	British	government,	ambassador	Susan	le	Jeune	d'Allegeershecque
agreed	that	“devastating	humanitarian	consequences	could	result	from	the	use	of	nuclear	
weapons”.	The	point,	she	said,	was	what	conclusions	to	draw	from	that	fact.		Although	the	UK	
has	long	argued	that	the	banning	and	elimination	of	chemical	and	biological	weapons	is	
conducive	to	national	and	international	security,	she	argued	that	nuclear	weapons	ensure	
“stability	and	security”	that	might	somehow	be	jeopardised	by	steps	to	ban	and	eliminate	
them.	Therefore,	the	UK	only	envisaged	reducing	its	nuclear	warheads	to	“180	by	the	mid-
2020s”,	as	it	wanted	to	“maintain	a	minimum	credible	nuclear	deterrent”	for	as	long	as	might	
be	deemed	“necessary”.		

This	statement	was	received	glumly	by	British	participants	in	Vienna,	including	a	number	of	
MPs	from	the	Westminster	Houses	of	Parliament,	the	European	Parliament,	and	the	Scottish	
Parliament.		Also	in	attendance	was	a	Scottish	Government	official	responsible	for	dealing	
with	nuclear	accidents	and	emergencies	in	Scotland,	which	hosts	two	nuclear	weapons	bases	
at	Faslane	and	Coulport,	just	north	of	Glasgow.		Apparently	the	Scottish	Government	had	
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requested	that	this	knowledgeable	official	be	included	on	the	UK	delegation	to	the	Vienna	
HINW	Conference,	but	heard	nothing	back.	

India	and	Pakistan also	spoke.	Referring	to	the	“shared	concern	on	the	serious	threat	to	the	
survival	of	mankind	that	could	be	posed	by	nuclear	weapons”	India	argued	for	“increased	
restraints	on	the	use of	nuclear	weapons	in	a	step	by	step	manner”,	and	suggested	that	the	
Conference	on	Disarmament	(CD)	ought	to	do	this	job.	Only	65	states	are	members	of	the	CD,	
which	has	been	deadlocked	since	it	concluded	negotiations	on	the	CTBT	in	1996.		
Pakistan	also	accepted	that	the	“use	of	nuclear	weapons	will	have	far	reaching	destructive	
impact	even	beyond	the	zone	of	conflict”.	Recognising	that	“only	real	solution	for	negating	
this	threat	is	the	total	elimination	of	nuclear	weapons”	Pakistan	suggested	the	CD	as	the	place	
to	commence	negotiations	on	a	“comprehensive	convention”	that	would	prohibit	all	aspects	
of	nuclear	weapons	including	their	possession,	production,	use	and	threat	of	use.		However,	
Pakistan’s	opposition	to	negotiations	on	the	small	step	of	a	fissile	materials	cut-off	treaty	has	
been	a	notable	cause	of	the	CD’s	decades	of	deadlock,	prompting	the	majority	of	governments	
and	civil	society	to	conclude	that	the	only	appropriate	forum	and	process	for	negotiating	a	
nuclear	ban	treaty	must	be	“open	to	all	and	blockable	by	none”,	as	underscored	in	the	
statement from	the	International	Campaign	to	Abolish	Nuclear	Weapons	(ICAN).		

Some	of	the	strongest	statements	were	from	African	and	Latin	American	countries,	many	of	
whom	put	their	weight	behind	negotiations	to	ban	nuclear	weapons. In	addition	to	many	
national	statements,	Opanal, the	Agency	for	the	1967	Tlatelolco	Treaty	and	nuclear	free	zone	
that	prohibits	nuclear	weapons	throughout	Latin	American	and	the	Caribbean said:	“We	must	
act	to	delegitimize	nuclear	weapons	at	the	political	level	and	to	criminalize	them	as	has	been	
done	in	the	case	of	other	weapons	of	mass	destruction”.		

South	Africa,	which	“voluntarily	destroyed	its	nuclear	weapons”	in	the	1990s,	showed	what	
“can	and	must	be	done”.	Recognising	that	it	had	a	“legal	obligation	and	…	moral	responsibility	
to	contribute	to	the	humanitarian	initiatives”,	the	South	African	government	was	therefore	
“currently	considering	options,	including	our	role	in	any	follow-on	activities	and	meetings”.		

In	her	opening	testimony	to	Vienna,	atomic	bomb	survivor	Setsuko	Thurlow from	Hiroshima	
(and	now	Canada)	wanted	the	70th anniversary	of	the	bombing	of	Hiroshima	and	Nagasaki	in	
August	2015	to	propel	governments	to	achieve	the	goal	of	prohibiting	and	eliminating	all	
nuclear	weapons,	urging:	“Let	us	start	this	process,	beginning	with	negotiations	on	a	ban	
treaty,	here	and	now	in	Vienna.”		

Austria’s	courageous	Pledge	– and	many,	but	not	all,	governments	– have	heeded	the	wisdom	
of	Setsuko	and	the	other	indomitable	nuclear	weapon	survivors,	the	Red	Cross	and	
humanitarian	and	disarmament	experts.		Though	formal	negotiations	have	not	yet	been	
launched,	filling	the	legal	gap	between	prohibition	and	elimination	will	necessitate	a	
universal	treaty	that	at	the	very	least	bans	the	use,	deployment,	production,	stockpiling,	
transfers	and	proliferation	of	nuclear	weapons,	requiring	nothing	less	than	their	total	
elimination.		

		


